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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 8th February 2016 at Tonmawr Community Centre at 7:00 p.m.

1
Present:
The Chairperson: Cllr. Robert Jenkins.
                           Councillors: M I Jones, P H Lewis, Mrs L Hawkes,

                                               Mrs D Evans, W Pugh, Mrs J Evans.         
         In Attendance: The Clerk: David S Mackerras.
                                   NPTCBC Member: Cllr. M Ellis

                                   PCSO Wayne Mitchell and PCSO Stefan King

         were in attendance for the preceeding PACT meeting.

         Apologies accepted from: Cllrs. J Hurley, D Sparkes, C Harffy   
                                        …………………………......................................................................

2 Declarations of Interest
         Nothing declared. 
3 Minutes of the previous meeting 
         The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 4th January
         2016 were approved and signed accordingly by the
         Chairperson. 
  4     Matters arising
Page 1- Still not successful in making contact with the owner of Colliers Arms Public House regarding the siting of a defibrillator.

Page 2 – Quotation for hedge cutter still outstanding.

Page 5 – Unable at present to make contact with Mr Tim Morris of ICCM.  

5 Neath Port Talbot CBC Member report
NPTCBC Member, Cllr. M Ellis presented his report for February 2016.
In addition to the issues raised by Cllr. Ellis, members reported that the grass verge just past the Colliers Public House, and adjacent to the Royal Mail storage box was  churned up. Cllr. Ellis will follow up on this complaint.

Further forestry felling is scheduled to take place beyond Gyfylchi, with the timber being removed through the community. Cllr. Ellis will challenge the route to be used, and request that NRW considers the possibility of using a different route.

There has been an expression of Interest to use part of the former Tonmawr school site for a commercial child minding facility. Cllr M Ellis will follow up on this enquiry when he receives contact details. 
6     Planning Applications
    Application number: P2015/1121

    Applicants name/address: Mr Jason Hole, 17 Dan y Bont, 

    Pontrhydyfen, SA12 9RP. 
    Site location: 17 Dan y Bont, Pontrhydyfen, SA12 9RP.

    Proposed Development : Dormer extension to principal

    elevation.

    There were no objections.

7   Correspondence

a.Claire Elliot – Swansea CC to offer End of Contracting out
    workshops

    Reply - As there are only two members in PCC pension scheme 

    the Clerk suggested that the employees may add on to
    another employer’s group.
b. One Voice Wales – Details on how to organise the lighting of a
        beacon on 21st April to celebrate 90th Birthday of the Queen.

        Noted.
c. Pen y Cymnoedd Wind Farm – have recently recruited 10 staff
        To provide for the Operations and Maintenance team.

        Noted and members are pleased to see that this will assist the
        local economy.
d.  Pen y Cymnoedd Wind Farm – Notice of Construction liaison
        committee – 24th February 2:00 – 3:30 Resolven Community
        centre, including update on Community Fund.

        Cllrs. R Jenkins and Mrs D Evans to attend, along with the

        Clerk. 
e. NPTCBC Rural Development Programme – enquired if there

        are any local Apple/Pear growers.
        Reply – details will be provided of one local grower known to

        PCC.
f. Welsh Government – Notified PCC that Section 137
       Expenditure for 2016/17 limit should not exceed £7.42 per
       elector (up from £7.36)

       Noted.
g. Welsh Government – Natural Resources Wales bulletin.
       Noted.
h. Abertawe Bro Morgannwg University Community Health

       Council – Newsletter.

       Noted.
i. One Voice Wales – Details of local training programme.

        Noted.
j. Natural Resources Wales – notification of Environmental
       Permit issue for Methane exploration for site in Foel Fynyddau
       Forest Pontrhydyfen.

       Noted. 

k. NPTCBC – LDP now adopted and therefore becomes the
        development plan which will be used as the basis for land use
        decisions within the County Borough.

        Noted.
l. NPTCBC – CC Precept 2016/17 – Band D charge will be
        £88.12.

        Noted.
m. ICCM fees will not be increased in 2016.

Noted and welcomed. 

n. Cllr M Ellis – Notification provided of a change in Afan Valley
        community policing arrangements which will provide an

        additional officer available in the community.

        Noted.
o. Tenovus cancer care appeal.
        Reply – regret unable to help because of Community Council 
        rules. 

p. Teenage cancer trust appeal

        Reply – regret unable to help because of Community Council

        rules.

   q   NPT CVS – Invitation to find out more about The Queen’s

        Award for Voluntary Service.

        Noted. 
8      Reports

    Communities Maintenance report :
    a. Gulleys checked & culvert cleared at Dan y Coed.
    b. Major litter pick – Tonmawr 2000 area, picnic area, Johns
    Terrace to turning point, Red bridge area, off road near
    Macpelah at Pontrhydyfen.  
    c. Unit owner at former Tonmawr 2000 buildings observed
    burning rubbish in a metal bin – not an acceptable or safe
    method of disposal.

    d. Complaints from Residents of poor waste management in the vicinity of Coast to Coast.  

    e. Requests by residents to improve Lewis street embankment.

    Suggestion to remove bushes and sow grass and wild flower

    seeds.

    f. Dog mess evident at Dan y Coed. Cllr. M Ellis committed to

    follow up following resident complaints.

    g. Drains and ditches at rear of Dan y Coed need cleaning to prevent water accumulation. Cllr. M Ellis committed to take action.

    h. Macpelah cemetery inspected. No issues and grass at

    acceptable level.

i. Trees on/near Pontrhydyfen viaduct removed.

j. Jistcourt contractors creating a mess at Tonmawr causing the need for regular litter picks. Major clean up is required after contractors have left Dan y Coed.

k. NPTCBC Mini pavement sweeper a great success at both

Tonmawr and Pontrhydyfen. This service would be welcome more often.

l. Wood material prepared and painted ready for Roadside

seat repairs. Will commence when weather improves.

m. Bush trimming/cutting back continues throughout

community.

Members reported that the drain at bottom of Railway Terrace (at shelter on Mission bend) is always blocked with leaves.

Playgrounds

Playgrounds inspected and reports prepared.
Quotation received from R Black for replacement of Equipment

Backboards at Johns Terrace playground at £372 plus VAT.

Resolved: quotation is accepted and work may commence.
    Clerk’s report – Account balances at 3rd February 2016
    Community Council Account – cheque book  £    9,301.25Cr.

    Community Council Instant Access Account  £    1,482.52Cr.

    Macpelah Cemetery Account – cheque book £    6,388.60Cr.     

    Swansea Building Society                              £         23.36Cr.

    Total balances at 3rd February 2016 - £17,195.73; at 31st December 2015 £20,388.53    
    Total banking YTD (to 03/02 /16)                        £39,491.19
    Total expenditure payments YTD (to 03/02 /16)  £32,716.01  
    Income/Expenditure to date 

         Comparison of Actual and Budget document for April to

         January had been produced and circulated. This showed
         overall income £2,120 higher than anticipated. This was largely
         due to extra cemetery income of £477, grant income
         received of £1,100  and a VAT refund which was not budgeted.
         It also showed that overall expenditure was lower than
         expected by £2,646. There were some small savings, but also
         some small overspends in cost centres such as Pensions £229,

         Travel expenses £776, Stationery £173, Community
         Engagement  £136 and Cemetery Administration £584.

         Resolved: Cost of Registration for CILCA training for the Clerk

         (Certificate in Local Government Administration) at £250 will be

         funded by the Community Council. This training is being

         encouraged by the Welsh Government under recent Local

         Government legislation.      

         Macpelah cemetery:
         Income                       Budget  YTD £2,083  Actual £2,660
          Expenditure budget

          Grass cutting               Budget  YTD £1,458     Actual  £ 1,098  
         General Maintenance Budget   YTD £   417     Actual  £        0 

         Health & Safety          Budget YTD £     417     Actual  £        0    
         Admin costs                Budget YTD £     417     Actual  £1,001
         Administration costs are considerably higher than budget
         because it includes a number of expenses not budgeted:
         Conveyancing/Legal fees, Newspaper notices – Western Mail
         and South Wales Evening Post. 

          Income – 1 Plot sold £500;  Interments £1,000; Donations
         £1,060 VAT Refund £100.
         Arrangements will be made to cut the Grass by Mid March in

         preparation for Palm Sunday.    

         Other reports: Attendance for all Members was reported to be
         compliant with minimum requirements.

         Chair report

         Reported that Cllr. C Harffy is preparing the next community

         newsletter, and is seeking guidance on content.
         Members suggested that we should include information on   

         the use of the Community Centres: including current sessions

         operating; vacant sessions available and costs. We could also

         provide details of the intended provision of Community

         defibrillators and the CVS open day. 

9    Consultation response on Draft Local Government (Wales)

      Bill – reforming Welsh Local Government

      Chair and Clerk attended a seminar on 2nd February at the Liberty

      stadium, Swansea. The Clerk prepared the consultation response

      below on the basis of information received at the seminar: 
 Members training:

What are your views on principal authorities providing mandatory training for certain matters where community councillors would have to complete appropriate training?

Training for Community Council is undoubtedly a good thing, especially as Community Councils are expected to acquire greater responsibility in taking over services from County Councils. However relations between authorities are not always good, and County Councils may have an interest in not undertaking satisfactory training. In fact County Borough Councillors often complain of their own unsatisfactory training. Is it not far better that training for Community Councils be provided by the sector representative body – One Voice Wales, or else by experienced Community Councillors. OVW must, of course be properly funded to provide this training.

Have you any views on the proposal about the Clerk’s duty to look into a matter where a complaint is received that a councillor has not completed compulsory training?
It may be an option for the Clerk to investigate and report on training shortfalls. However this could potentially damage relations between the Clerk and Council Members. It is important that this relationship is not damaged as it could have serious repercussions for the efficient operation of a Community Council.

Community Council Election dates:
What are your views on extending the term of office of community councillors elected in 2017 to six years?
6 years is a very long period for a Councillor to remain in office and under such circumstances there are concerns that Members will not be considered valid democratic representatives of the local community, especially at a time of great change, with grass root authorities acquiring responsibility for a wide range of services. A lot can happen in 6 years – perhaps an alternative solution would be more satisfactory. 
Do you have an alternative suggestion or would you like the timetable to match the same election timetable earmarked for the new county councils?

A solution must be sought to provide shorter election terms for Community Councillors, and it may be appropriate to match the same election timetable which has been earmarked for the new County Councils.

Review of Community Council arrangements:

Do you agree the Boundary Commission should be required to submit their draft reports about community councils to shadow authorities from May 2019?
This Community Council has concerns about the ability of the Boundary Commission to submit sensible proposals on new Community Council boundaries, with decisions more than likely to be made solely on the basis of population size. A Boundary Commission proposal several years ago in our locality suggested combining two electoral areas within Neath Port Talbot because they had a common boundary. The common boundary was on a mountain top with no road or acceptable track between the communities. The communities had nothing in common, one being in the Neath valley, and the other in the Pelenna Valley. The distance by road between the communities was in fact somewhere in the region of 10 to 15 miles! It was a truly ridiculous proposal.

Such proposals need to be informed by local knowledge and the Boundary Commission must work closely with County Councils, rather than shadow County Councils to put forward sensible proposals which are not solely based on population size. 

Do you have any concerns about the timing associated with conducting reviews and what do you see as the issues?
Reviews should be conducted in conjunction with the new County Councils.  Not shadow bodies as local government reorganisation is an important element of the democratic process and representation in Wales. Proposals should not be rushed through in an indecent haste, and grass roots representation must be properly considered by knowledgeable County Councils.

Do you agree the new county councils should implement the Boundary Commission’s recommendations for community and town councils or should the Boundary Commission have complete control over this?  Do you have concerns with either proposal?
The new County Councils should implement any recommendations for community and town Councils. The Boundary Commission certainly should not have control over the process for the reason previously stated.

Do you have any views on the directions to be issued to the Boundary Commission by Welsh Government before conducting the community reviews?
Alongside the proposal to have larger County Councils it is especially important that Community Councils remain in contact with the communities which they represent. The must not become too large. Neither should two communities showing different characteristics be compelled to combine. Pelenna Community Council covers two rural communities with an economy and lifestyle based on Agriculture, Forestry and Tourism. The nearest grass roots authority is a large Town Council with a Footprint coterminous with the Town of Neath. What would our communities have in common?

The Boundary Commission should receive a steer from Welsh Government to propose the creation of new Community Councils to ensure that all communities are democratically represented, and further that consideration of Community Council boundaries must not be solely based on population or ratio of elected Members to electees.         
Annual Reports:
What are your views on Welsh Government’s intention to require all community councils to publish an annual report so that people understand what each council has achieved during the previous year?
Community Councils should aim to produce an Annual report to show the people what they have achieved. There should be concessions to ensure that this task should not become onerous on smaller Community Councils. It will be inevitable that some Councils will remain as small bodies.

COMMUNITY COUNCIL PRECEPT:

What are your views about the review process and the impact on the community council precept especially when new common councils are created from smaller communities?
A new common council must consider its precept as a single entity. Councils should only combine at the beginning of a new precept period.

PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT:
Do you have any comments in relation to the setting of objectives for a community council clerk?  Who is best placed to set the objectives?  Should the duty to set objectives apply to all community councils?
Community Council Clerks should be managed by the setting of objectives, with no exception because of Council size.

Such objectives should be set by a Community Council committee rather than the Council Chairperson. The Chair should not line manage the Clerk alone as this could provide some potentially difficult situations. Rather the Clerk should be managed by an appropriate committee.

COMMUNITY POLLS:

What are your views on proposals for the existing legislation governing community polls to be repealed and replaced by an alternative approach which will require principal councils to establish a petitions scheme and e-petitions facility?
No view 

TRANSITION ARRANGEMENTS:
Would you like to see the introduction of appropriate local arrangements and controls to manage and oversee community council mergers so that this is done consistently and fairly throughout Wales? What system would you like to see in place to govern and determine:

· recruitment and selection processes;

· assimilation of staff to new common councils and negotiating staff contract variations;

· the processing of potential redundancies;

· the transfer of assets;

· the delegation of services from principal authorities;

· the freezing of balances/reserves to prevent inappropriate spending decisions being made in the run up to new community councils being created and to prevent the potential disposal of assets by those community councils at risk of being merged.
Would you like to see the SLCC/OVW having a place on the Public Services staff commission or would you prefer to see the creation of a community council commission to oversee any of the issues identified above?

We would wish to see Local arrangements and controls in place to oversee and manage Community Council mergers and ensure this is done consistently. 
COMMUNITY AREA COMMITTEES:

How would you like to see community councils represented on these committees?
We see no use for these Area committees which will merely serve to confuse the public and apparently, in the public eye, introduce an unnecessary middle tier of local government.

IMPROVEMENT REQUESTS:

Is it right that community councils can serve improvement requests upon principal authorities?  How do you think this will affect on-going collaboration between the two tiers of government?
We believe that this facility would be a positive development. Community Councils are close to the Community and are aware of its needs. However, in practice, it is likely that principal authorities will be placed under too much pressure to cope with demand.
ACCESS TO COMMUNITY COUNCIL MEETINGS:

Should community councils be able to issue an electronic summons on members to attend meetings similar to the proposals allowing principal authorities to do this?
Some Community Council Members are still not e-enabled. It is. perhaps, too early for a blanket summons in this respect.  
Have you any views on the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972 being repealed to allow meetings to be convened in premises where alcohol is being served?
Pelenna Community Council is comfortable that meetings could be convened in premises providing that there is a sensible separation between the meeting and alcohol serving areas. The space allocated for the Council meeting should be clearly separated from the bar area.
What are your views on members of the public attending a community council meeting that they must be given a reasonable opportunity to make representations about any items of business due to be discussed at the meeting, unless the person chairing the meeting considers that doing so would prejudice the effective conduct of the meeting?

No particular views on this matter.
What are your views about Welsh Ministers making regulations allowing the filming, photography or sound recording of community council meetings?
No particular views on this matter.
What are your views on proposals relating to community councils with competence?:
It is of concern to this Community Council that it could be deemed incompetent if less than two thirds of its Members are elected. Such circumstances are beyond the control of the Council, and therefore elected Membership should not be a measure of its competence. 

The responses were approved by Council and will be submitted in the Welsh Government consultation.
10  Health & Safety

      Nothing to report

11  Payment of Accounts

    04/01/16 – 07/02/16
     Pre VAT.

    Payments

    Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates
    Inland Revenue – January 2016 – Employees contribution   128.16                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      

                                                         Employer NI Contribution   11.40
    Pensions – January 2016 – Employees contribution               76.24    

                                                Employers premium                  327.10
    Clerk – January Travel expenses                                          163.04 
    Neath Port Talbot SPO Land Rent                                          75.00
    CMO Petty Cash replenishment                                            100.00
     Staples – Stationery                                                               18.81

     Receipts
     Bank Interest – January                                                           0.08
     Macpelah Interment fee                                                       250.00                                                                                   

12 Date of Next meeting
Monday 7th March 2016. The meeting will commence at
7:00pm. at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre. 
      Chair …………………………………………
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